
A Ward Media Publication

Cashmere Valley Record

5 things to do this week................ A2
Business Directory............................. A2
Sheriff’s Report..................................... A3
Cashmere Middle School............ A3 

Community Calendar...................... A3
Michelle Kitchen Strategies...... A3
Church Guide......................................... A4
Outdoors Report.................................. A4

Dr. Louise................................................... A4
Sports.............................................................B1
Classifieds........................................B2-B3
Advertising Flyers.................Safeway

Inside The Record this Week $100
PO Box 39

Leavenworth, WA 98826
Phone: 509-548-5286

www.cashmerevalleyrecord.com

Serving the Cashmere Valley since 1907
Volume 116 • No. 51 December 20, 2023 cashmerevalleyrecord.com

Single Copy $1.00

Cashmere City 

Council Meeting

Tri-Commission meeting hosts 12th District legislators

Cashmere FFA performs well at State Apple Judging Competition

Stevens Pass opens for the 2023-2024 
season, cuts ribbon on new Kehr’s Chair

By Mike Maltais
Ward Media Staff Reporter

WENATCHEE – The Chelan 
Douglas Regional Port Authority’s 
Tri-Commission meeting brought 
together commissioners from the 
Port, Chelan County, and the Chelan 
PUD on Tuesday, Dec. 12, to hear from 
the 12th District’s three legislators, 
Sen. Brad Hawkins, Rep. Mike Steele, 
and Rep. Keith Goehner.

The last of the year’s three annual 
meetings features an update of the 
latest news from the legislative 
chambers, the conclusion of the most 
recent session, the upcoming January 
short session, and any bills of special 
importance to the region.

Sen. Brad Hawkins
“In the last legislative session…

we developed and approved the 
three state budgets – operating, 
transportation, and capital – so the 
upcoming session is supposed to be 
just modest adjustments to these 
budgets,” said Hawkins, “but there is 
always other legislation that’s up for 
consideration because legislators are 
introducing new bills.”

Hawkins explained that all bills 
introduced in the last session that did 
not pass are technically still alive.

“That, I believe is about 2,100 bills,” 
said Hawkins, “only 400 made it all 
the way through the process and 
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CASHMERE - The Cashmere FFA 
teams displayed exceptional skill 
and knowledge at the recent State 
FFA Apple Judging Contest, securing 
commendable positions and individual 
accolades. At the competition on Dec. 
6, Cashmere FFA Teams claimed 2nd 

and 3rd positions, with four individuals 
ranking within the top ten. 

Notably, Dina Schoengarth’s 
impressive 2nd place finish was a 
mere 4 points away from securing a 
$1,000 scholarship.

Prior to the state event, Cashmere 
FFA excelled at the District Contest, 
achieving first, second, and fourth 
positions and positioning eight 

students within the top 10.
For both competitions, contestants 

had to identify fruit varieties from a 
list of 13 apples and pears in addition 
to common fruit blemishes such as 
codling moth, indenture, leaf roller or 
scale to name a few. 

Students also had to be familiar with 
sections of the Private Applicators 
Manual, calculate projected harvest 

dates and identify almost 30 different 
insects and mites that impact the fruit 
industry. 

Contestants had to determine the 
internal pressure of an apple as it 
relates to storage and shipping. 

There were 43 teams and over 200 
members that competed at the state 
event in Kennewick. Eleven Cashmere 
students participated in the event.

Council 
sets parking 
regulations, 
approves 
funding for 
projects
By Kirk Beckendorf
Special to Ward Media

CASHMERE - Cashmere’s Direc
tor of Operations, Steve Croci, 
announced at the Dec, 11 City 
Council meeting, that to facilitate 
snow removal, no parking will be 
allowed on city streets from 4:00 a.m. 
to 7:30 a.m.. 

Garbage cans should also not be 
on the street during that time, and he 
reminded citizens to shovel out fire 
hydrants to make them accessible 
in case of a fire. Mayor Jim Fletcher 
added that the city appreciates all 
of those citizens who are already 
completing those tasks.

An update from the sheriff
Sheriff Mike Morrison addressed 

the Council to provide a general 
update and answer questions. He 
told the Council that he considers 
Cashmere his customer and wants 
them happy with the services 
provided. According to Morrison he 
has not received any reports from the 
Corporals who serve the Cashmere 
area that warrant concerns. 

Discussing the homeless transient 
population, the Sheriff’s department 
has tried to get them the services 
they need, but that it is an uphill 
battle.

Being short-staffed is a challenge 
for the department according 
to Morrison. He explained that 
in 2008 the department had 68 
commissioned staff and currently 
only has 56. He commended the 
County Commissioners for funding 
3 additional deputies, beginning in 
July, 2024. A new bilingual deputy, 
who is originally from Cashmere, 
will be coming on-board.

Mayor Jim Fletcher asked if 
there were new trends that were of 
concern. Morrison responded that 
the drug situation is not getting any 
better and that funding from the 
state’s Byrne-Jag funding program 
used for drug enforcement is being 
lost. He said the sheriff’s department 
is seeking additional funding sources, 
but indicated that no additional 
funding has been received. 

He added that two big issues in 
the Wenatchee area are increases 
in drug and gang activity. According 
to the Sheriff the issues are not 
going unchecked. He announced a 
large drug bust of 15,000 fentanyl 
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State Senator Brad Hawkins 
represents the 12th Legislative 
District.

COURTESY OF CASHMERE HIGH SCHOOL FFA
Cashmere FFA teams recently competed in the State Apple Judging 
Competition and claimed 2nd and 3rd positions. First Row: Ivette Alvarado, 
Seth Martin, Sophia Batanoiu, Aztlan Oropeza, Jair Naranjo, Fredy 
Rodriguez, Enrique Cruz, Mason Roehl, Dina Shoengarth, Kat Twyman, 
Ellie Weber. Second Row: Tony Bumgarner, Adi Poole, Ella Kenoyer, Rylee 
Snodgrass, Isaiah Black.

COURTESY OF DELANEY ADRIAN / STEVENS PASS
Director of Mountain Operations and Kehr’s Project Manager Vince Arthur 
cut the ribbon at the grand opening of the new Kehr’s Chair on Dec. 15.

COURTESY OF DELANEY ADRIAN / STEVENS PASS
Arthur, Ski Patroller Alex Dodge, Matt Kenney of USFS, and Desmond 
Scanlan of Lift Maintenance ride the first chair.

COURTESY OF DELANEY ADRIAN / STEVENS PASS
Skiers and Snowboarders break the banner on Brooks chairlift to mark 
the start of the 2023-2024 season at Stevens Pass.

COURTESY OF  
CASHMERE HIGH SCHOOL FFA

Cashmere FFA member Isaiah 
Black identifies a fruit variety.

COURTESY OF  
CASHMERE HIGH SCHOOL FFA

Cashmere FFA member Adi Poole 
identifies a fruit blemish.

MIKE MALTAIS/WARD MEDIA
12th Legislative District 
Representative Keith Goehner

MIKE MALTAIS/WARD MEDIA
12th Legislative District 
Representative Mike Steele

By Taylor Caldwell
Ward Media Staff Reporter

SKYKOMISH – Stevens Pass 
opened for the 2023-2024 season on 
Tuesday, Dec. 12, followed by the 
start of night operations, the ribbon-
cutting of the new Kehr’s Chair and 
grand opening of a new restaurant, 
Pacific Cantina, on Friday, Dec. 15.

“We’ve been looking forward 
to opening day and it felt great to 
welcome guests back for the 2023/24 
winter season. Our employees 
have been eager to get operations 
underway, and everyone was excited 
to be here,” said Ellen Galbraith, Vice 
President and General Manager of 
Stevens Pass.

Three of the 14 lifts (counting 
carpets and rope tows) were able to 
run on opening day, including Daisy, 
Brooks and Skyline. Stevens had 
a ceremonial banner break on the 
Brooks chair to kick off the season. 

Skiing conditions are still “early-
season,” with a majority of the 
mountain’s terrain closed due to 
minimal snow coverage. The original 
opening date of Dec. 1 was delayed 
due to the fact that the base area only 
had around 10 inches of snow at the 
time.

“We were in a wait-and-see pattern 
for a while because we needed more 
snow to open,” said Galbraith.

See TUMWATER DAM Page B3See STEVENS PASS Page A3

See TRI-COMMISSION Page B3
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Get your event in the spotlight with Ward Media!
If you have an exciting event to share, email Reporter Quinn Propst at quinn@ward.media. We’ll showcase the five most 
captivating events of the week, giving your event the recognition it deserves. Even if your event isn’t among the top five, 
it will still be added to our events calendar and featured online. Don’t miss this chance to make your event shine! 5 

things to do
this week

Winter Market
Pybus Market will host the 

Wenatchee Valley Farmers 
Market Winter Market on 
Saturday, Dec. 23 from 9 a.m. 
to noon. 

For more information visit 
pybuspublicmarket.org.

Christmas On The 
Mountain

Mission Ridge Ski and 
Board Resort will host 
Christmas on the Mountain 
on Saturday, Dec. 23 from 9 
a.m. to 6 p.m.

“It’s that time of year to bring 
the holiday cheer,” the event 
page states. “Bring your family, 
your friends, and your smiles, 
and celebrate Christmas on the 
Mountain with us.”

“Look for Santa shredding 
the slopes before he comes 

down for pictures with an 
ice-sculpted Santa chair,” the 
event page states. “These 
professional photos of your 
family with Santa will be 
available for a free download 
later the next week. Have 
your kids enjoy a cookie kit 
to go (while supplies last) 
and finish off the day with 
a torchlight parade. These 
are memories you and your 
family are going to remember 
for years to come.”

For more information visit 
missionridge.com.

Santa at the 
Leavenworth Adventure 
Park

Santa will be at the 
Leavenworth Adventure Park 
on Saturday, Dec. 23 from 5-6 
p.m.

“Meet and take 
photos with 
Santa at The 
Leavenworth 
Adventure 
Park,” the 
event page states.

Ugly Christmas 
Sweater trivia

The Leavenworth 
Adventure Park will host an 
Ugly Sweater Family Trivia 
Night on Thursday, Dec. 21 
from 5:30 to 7 p.m.

“This could get ugly,” the 
event page states. “Ugly 
Christmas Sweater and 
Family Trivia Night hosted by 
Kirby Pratt.”

Winter break public 
skate

The Town Toyota 
Center Community Rink 

in Wenatchee will host a 
winter break public skate on 
Thursday, Dec. 21 from 11 a.m. 
to 1 p.m.

“Get your skates on 
for fun,” the event page 
states. “Looking for  
something exciting to do 
during the week? Look no 
further than the Town Toyota 

Center Weinstein Beverage 
Community Ice Rink. Join us 
for an unforgettable skating 
experience at our Public Skate 
event.”

Admission is $10 and skate 
rentals are $3.

For more information visit 
towntoyotacenter.com.

Embracing unity in 2024 Washington Winegrowers 
Association appoints new 
executive director

A call for 
harmony amidst 
political divides

As we stand on the 
cusp of a new year, 
it’s evident that our 
societal landscape 
continues to be 
deeply entrenched in 
political polarization. 
The chasm between 
conservatives and 
liberals seems wider 
than ever, with the 
looming year of 2024 portending 
another wave of charged 
debates and partisan rhetoric.

In this upcoming year, we’ll 
undoubtedly find ourselves 
bombarded with fervent 
political talking points from 
every corner, each side 
fervently advocating its cause. 
However, amidst this cacophony 
of differing ideologies, there 
lies a quiet yet resounding plea 
for a return to fundamental 
values that transcend political 
affiliations.

The beauty of our diverse 
society lies not just in its 
differences but also in its ability 
to bridge those differences. It’s 
a call for us all to commit to 
a greater cause: the cause of 
understanding, empathy, and 
listening.

The rift between political 
ideologies should not become 
an insurmountable barrier to 
meaningful conversation. It’s 
within our grasp to disagree 
respectfully without resorting to 
animosity or disdain. It’s about 
acknowledging that while our 
opinions may differ, our shared 
humanity unites us.

As we approach festivities 
in the coming week, let us not 
forget the timeless Christmas 
wish: “Peace on Earth and Good 
Will Toward Men.” It’s a wish 
that echoes through generations, 
transcending politics and 

encapsulating the 
essence of compassion 
and understanding.

In this coming year, 
let us resolve to not just 
engage in debates but to 
listen actively. To truly 
listen, not just to respond 
but to understand. To 
seek common ground, 
not division. To embrace 
the concept that diversity 
of thought can coexist 
with unity of purpose.

The true test of our 
progress as a society lies not 
solely in our ability to push our 
agendas but in our willingness to 
forge connections, build bridges, 
and find solutions together. It’s a 
commitment to foster a culture 
where respectful dialogue 
flourishes, where differing 
opinions are met with curiosity 
rather than confrontation.

As the clock ticks towards 
2024, let’s pledge to prioritize 
harmony over discord, to 
prioritize understanding over 
judgment, and to commit 
ourselves to the cause of unity. 
For in the tapestry of our 
nation, each thread of differing 
opinion weaves together a 
stronger, more resilient fabric of 
democracy.

May this season remind 
us all that in pursuing our 
respective beliefs, the most 
profound victory lies not in 
overpowering the opposition 
but in finding common ground 
and understanding. Here’s to 
a year where we embrace the 
spirit of goodwill towards all, 
fostering a community where 
getting along and listening are 
the cornerstones of progress.

Together, let’s make the 
aspiration for unity and 
understanding more than just 
a Christmas wish but a guiding 
principle that shapes our 
interactions throughout the 
year.

Terry Ward is the CEO of Ward 
Media and the publisher of 
the Cashmere Valley Record, 
Lake Chelan Mirror, The 
Leavenworth Echo, Quad City 
Herald, and the Wenatchee 
Business Journal. He can be 
reached at terry@ward.media.
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Area churches 
celebrate 
Christmas

Business & Service Directory
Add your business or service to this directory: 509-548-5286

Cashmere 
Valley 
Record

Pre-register at: WSRP.org/caucus

Doors open at 9:30 a.m.
Cashmere and Leavenworth Caucus Location:

Cashmere City Hall
101 Woodring St. Cashmere, WA 98815
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The joyous celebration 
of the Nativity of Jesus will 
grace Cashmere on Sunday, 
December 24. St. James 
Episcopal, located at 222 
Cottage Ave., will host a 
service starting at 9:30 a.m., 
inviting the community to join 
in commemorating this sacred 
occasion.

Additionally, Grace Lu
theran Church at 401 Elberta 
Ave. will hold its own 
observance of the Nativity 
at 11 a.m., offering another 
opportunity for residents to 
partake in the spirit of this 
special day.

For further details or  
inquiries about these 
commemorations, please 
contact Pastor Rob Gohl at  
509-860-0736.

Please recycle Please recycle 
this paperthis paper

Colleen Frei

Ward Media / Cashmere Valley 
Record

CASHMERE - The Washing
ton Winegrowers Association 
announced the appointment 
of Colleen Frei as the new 
Executive Director of the 
nonprofit organization, dedi
cated to serving winegrowers 
and vintners across the state.

Bringing with her a wealth 
of experience, Frei served 
as a partner at Jeffers, 
Danielson, Sonn & Aylward, 
P.S. for 18 years, specializing 
in agriculture, water rights, 
business, and succession 
planning. Her extensive 
background also includes 
active involvement in various 
community boards and state 
and professional groups, 
exhibiting a remarkable tenure 
in nonprofit leadership.

Shane Collins, Board Chair 
of Washington Winegrowers, 
expressed enthusiasm about 
Frei’s appointment, stating, 
“Colleen’s background 
makes it possible for her to 
hit the ground running as 
Winegrowers continues to 
meet member and broader 
industry needs. We’re excited 
for her experience navigating 
the issues that face the wine 
industry, and her passion and 
drive to adapt to our ever-
changing environment.”

In her new role, effective 
from Jan. 1, Frei assumes the 
responsibility of fostering 
relationships with growers, 
vintners, policymakers, 
educational institutions, 
and other industry partners. 
Her mandate encompasses 
providing vision and leadership 

to Washington Winegrowers, 
overseeing government 
relations, advocacy efforts, 
educational programming, 
strategic planning, and 
organizational development.

Frei expressed her delight 
in joining the Washington 
Winegrowers team, saying, 
“I am thrilled to join the 
Washington Winegrowers team 
to continue strengthening the 
wine industry. Winegrowers is 
at the forefront of innovation 
and change, engaging all 
sides of the wine industry 
with Sustainable WA™ as 
the first statewide certified 
sustainability program, the 
Latino Agricultural Education 
Program, and WineVit® con
vention and trade show as 
examples. I look forward to  
building on the legacy accom
plished to date and am excited 
to be part of future success.”

Frei succeeds Vicky 
Scharlau, who held the 
position since 1999. Scharlau, 
while stepping down as 
Executive Director, will 
continue her association with 
Washington Winegrowers as 
of-counsel, facilitating select 
programs. Reflecting on her 
tenure, Scharlau commented, 
“It has truly been an honor 
to serve Winegrowers. The 
needs of the wine industry are 
so unique, and advocating for 
the Washington wine industry 
has been exhilarating and 
the greatest challenge of my 
professional career. Colleen’s 
impressive credentials and 
leadership skills are exactly 
what is needed in the next 
phase of Washington’s 
growth.”



Cashmere Valley Record December 20, 2023 A3Community

Wednesday
Cashmere Rotary Club, meets at Cashmere Presbyterian Church 

hall, noon. President Mark Shorb. 509-885-0676.
Mission Creek Community Club, meets every month, 7 p.m. (1st 

and 3rd Wed.).
Cashmere Food Bank, open 2nd and 4th Wednesday from 

3-4 p.m. Cashmere Food Distribution Center, 316 River St., 
for more information, call Pam, 509-245-6464

Ukulele Circle, Join the Ukulele Circle, 5:30 - 6:30 p.m. every 
Wednesday, at the Peshastin Library. Please come 15 
minutes early to tune and get the sheet music.

Thursday
Caregiver Support Group, 2-3:30 p.m. For Caregivers of 

those with Memory Loss. The Henry Building, 120 Cottage 
Ave. Contact Carmen Gamble, 509-393-0789. (1st & 3rd 
Thurs.)

Cashmere Sportsman Assoc., (Cashmere Gun Club), open 
to the public for trapshooting 7-10 p.m. Private rentals by 
appointment. Call Brian James, 509-782-3099.

Cashmere American Legion Post #64, 7 p.m., American 
Legion Hall, 401 Sunset Highway. Commander Ken Komro, 
509-782-4973. (1st Thurs. of every month, August -June).

Cashmere American Legion Auxiliary #64, 7 p.m., American 
Legion Hall, 401 Sunset Highway. President Linda Ingraham, 
509-679-0243. (1st Thurs. of every month, August -June).

Sunday
CHURCH: See the church page for local service times and 

events.

Monday
Cashmere Wacoka Kiwanis Club, 6:30 p.m., American 

Legion Hall, lower level. 6:30 p.m. Call Pam Leighton,  
509-669-3159. (4th Mon.)

Tillicum Riders, 7 p.m. Chelan County Fairgrounds.
Call Cindy, 509-662-5984. (1st Mon.)
Cashmere City Council, 6 p.m., City Hall (2nd & 4th Mon. of 

each month (unless a holiday, then Tues.).
Planning Committee Meeting, 5 p.m. at City Hall (1st Mon. of 

each month unless a holiday, then Tues.).
Cashmere Fire Department, Business management, 7 p.m., 

above City Hall. Call Chief Cy, 509-782-3513. (3rd Mon.)
Cashmere Fire Department, meeting, 8 p.m., above City 

Hall. Call Chief Cy, 509-782-3513. (3rd Mon.)
Cashmere School Board Work Session, Board work sessions 

are typically held towards the beginning of the month 
at 6:30 a.m. with no action taken. For updated info. Visit 
www.cashmere.wednet.edu

Cashmere School Regular Board Meetings, are typically 
held towards the end of the month at 7 p.m. with action 
taken. The schedule for meetings is subject to change 
to accommodate conflicts in schedule or special 
circumstances. Visit www.cashmere.wednet.edu for the 
most up to date info.

Chelan Douglas Republican Women, Monthly meeting and 
luncheon 1st Monday of the month (unless it’s a holiday). 
$21. for lunch, $8. for sitting only. 11 a.m. check in starts, 
noon for meeting and speaker. Wenatchee Convention 
Center 121 N. Wenatchee Ave. For information and 
reservations, please call, Angela Dye, President, 509-668-
1105 (1st Mon.)

Tuesday
Icicle & Peshastin Irrigation Districts, Current meeting time 8 

a.m. at 5594 Wescott Drive. Call Levi Jantzer, cell 509-607-
0278, 509-782-2561, or levi.ipid@nwi.net (2nd Tues.)

Peshastin Water District, meets at 4:30 p.m. Contact: Steve 
Keene for meeting location. 509-548-5266. (2nd Tues.)

Cashmere Chamber of Commerce, Noon, everyone is 
invited to attend as a guest. Call Executive Director, for 
meeting location. 509-782-7404. (3rd Tues.)

The Chelan County Cemetery District #2, (Peshastin) meets 
at 6 p.m., at the Memorial Hall, located at 10204 Main 
Street. (2nd Tues.)

NCW Libraries
Cashmere Public Library: 509-782-3314
You can order your books online at ncwlibraries.org or call 

1-800-426-READ (7323).
Mon.,Tues.,Thurs., and Fri., 9-6, Wed. 1-6 and Sat.,10-2. Closed 

Sun. 300 Woodring Street. Call 782-3314, or online at 
cashmere@ncwlibraries.org

Cashmere Museum and Pioneer Village
Call for more information 509-782-3230
Chelan County Historical Society Board meets, 7 p.m., 

Cashmere Museum, 600 Cotlets Way. Call Nicky 509-782-
3230. (3rd Thurs.)

Note: Some meetings or events may be rescheduled due to 
holidays or other closures. Please call and check with that 
organization listed.

Community Calendar

December 8
05:50 Unknown-injury 

Accident, 5800 block 
Nahahum Canyon Rd.

09:34 911-hangup call, 106 
Pioneer Ave.

13:13 Parking/ Abandoned 
Vehicle, 8500 Main St., 
Independent Warehouse

15:11 Miscellaneous, 207 
Riverside Dr., Riverside Park

17:29 Malicious Mischief, 207 N. 
Douglas St.

23:08 Domestic Disturbance, 
241 Independence Way

December 9

13:22 Disturbance, 300 Sunset 
Hwy., Crunch Pak

18:20 Disturbance, 113 Elberta 
Ave.

19:18 Harassment/ Threat, 305 
Garden Circle

19:20 Civil Dispute, 6125 Hay 
Canyon Rd.

19:23 Alarm, 600 Cotlets Way, 
Pioneer Village Museum

22:08 Traffic Offense, 2269 Easy 
St., Monitor

December 10

15:14 Trespassing, 300 Aplets 
Way, Hometown Market

16:30 Non-injury Accident, 127 
Cottage Ave., Clifford’s Hardware

16:34 Domestic Disturbance, 
Parkhill St. and Mission Ave.

18:04 Disturbance, 200 block 
Woodring St.

December 11

07:54 Lewd Conduct, 103 
Aplets Way

08:13 Hazard, 7055 Stine Hill 
Rd.

08:15 Parking/ Abandoned 
Vehicle, 0 block 1st St., 
Dryden

12:55 Disturbance, 117 Aplets 
Way, Cashmere Valley Bank

15:07 Welfare Check, 320 
Chapel St.

16:57 Property, 300 Woodring 
St.

19:20 Welfare Check, 917 
Pioneer Ave.

20:50 Fraud/ Forgery, 106 
Titchenal Way, Chevron

20:54 Noise Complaint, 610 
Cotlets Way

December 12

06:12 Injury Accident, US Hwy. 
2 and Cotlets Way

14:29 Suspicious Circumstance, 
506 Cottage Ave.

19:33 Suspicious Circumstance, 
215 Chapel St.

December 13

12:40 Welfare Check, 5554 Mill 
Rd.

13:11 Civil Dispute, 108 Pioneer 
Ave.

15:38 Unknown Injury Accident, 
400 block Aplets Way

17:25 Theft, 312 Elberta Ave.
17:40 Harassment/ Threat, 

3601 Selfs Motel Rd.

December 14

10:55 Trespassing, 600 Cotlets 
Way, Pioneer Village & 
Museum

18:28 Suicide Threat, Sunset 
Hwy.

This report is compiled from records provided by the 
Chelan County Sheriff’s Office and RiverCom. The 
publisher cannot certify the complete accuracy of the 
information provided.

Chelan County 
Sherif f’s Report

C O N G R A T U L A T I O N S

Cashmere 
Middle School

Students of the Month!

It's all about the effort. 
Congratulations!

PO Box 378, 
Peshastin WA 98847
Phone: (509) 548-1700 
Fax:       (509) 548-0288 

Melissa Avila, 
8th grade

Claudia McElearney, 
6th grade

Lilian Rowe, 
Music

Adeline Soto, 
Music

Tania Vazquez, 
Tech Stars

Brianna 
McDaniels, 

Estrella Espanola

 Calene Bray, 
Academy Stars

Elizabeth 
Sanchez, 7th grade

Hailey Wittman, 
5th grade

A storm that occurred 
during the weekend prior to 
Dec. 12 brought enough snow 
to bring the base area up to 34 
inches, allowing for a limited 
opening. In a day and a half, 
the team at Stevens worked 
to clear the parking lots and 
chairlifts of snow, pack down 
the trails, and set up signage 
and markings.

Stevens Pass has been opening 
up more terrain as conditions 
permit. Hogsback chairlift was 
added to the mix three days in. 
Four days after opening, the 
highly anticipated new Kehr’s 
Chair was able to spin. 

Director of Mountain 
Operations Vince Arthur led 
the project over the summer 
that replaced the old, two-
seater Kehr’s Chair with a 
fixed-grip, four-seater chair. 
Arthur cut the ribbon at the 
grand opening.

“[I’m feeling] kind of 
emotional. It’s kind of cool. It 
was a tough, long summer for 
all of us, but we did it as a team, 
a small team, and we worked 
hard. Everybody worked hard 
for this,” said Arthur.

Arthur gave a quick speech 

to a crowd of skiers and 
snowboarders, giving thanks 
to the US Forest Service for its 
partnership and the Stevens 
Pass employees that worked 
on the chair. A ski patroller, 
lift mechanic, and USFS 
representative rode the first 
chair with Arthur.

“First chair with these folks 
right here. Enjoy the rest of 
the afternoon. Enjoy the new 
chair. Welcome to Kehr’s,” 
Arthur said to the crowd. 

On the same day, Pacific 
Cantina made its debut as the 
newest food offering at the 
Pass. The restaurant will serve 
margaritas and tacos out of 
Pacific Crest Lodge.

The ski resort anticipates 
the weekends will be busy, and 
encourages guests to arrive 
by 9 a.m. and carpool when 
possible. Lots A and G will be 
reserved for carpool vehicles 
with four or more occupants 
on weekends, holidays, and 
powder days. There is an 
exception for ADA and EV 
charger access, plus family 
vehicles with one driver and 
two or more children aged 12 
years or younger.

Taylor Caldwell: 509-433-7276 
or taylor@ward.media

Stevens Pass
Continued from page A1

•	 4 Tablespoons sugar
•	 2 Tablespoons cocoa powder
•	 1 shake salt(optional) 
•	 2 ½ Tablespoons water
•	 2 cups whole milk (2% can 

work)
In a small bowl mix the sugar, 
cocoa powder and salt (if using) 

We got our first major 
sticking snow of the year and 
I was stressing.

Grandpa was under the 
weather (not feeling well); I 
still don’t know how to drive 
Johnny, his green tractor and 
the snow blower attachment 
that goes with the new red 
utility vehicle he traded Gator 
for isn’t here yet. 

I didn’t worry the first day of 
the storm. After all, Grandma 
said, “The weather forecast 
says it’s going to warm up.” 
My mind translated that to, 
“All the snow is going to melt 
away.” By the second day, as 
the outbuilding roofs were 
crowned with more and more 
snow, I felt myself becoming 
more and more anxious. Sure, 
the snow was melting during 
the warmest few hours of the 
day but during the colder parts 
of the day the snow continued 
to fall upon us. The melting 
wasn’t keeping up with the 
falling. 

The third day I woke to 
snow getting deeper behind 
Grandma’s car. I began 

to wonder, as I viewed our 
driveway, what I would do if 
I needed to get from the top of 
your little hill to the highway. 
Our driveway is fairly long. I 
stress when we aren’t easily 
accessible to first responders. 

To keep my mind busy, I was 
doing lunch dishes and gazing 
out the kitchen sink window 
down at the highway just 
below our little hill. Vehicles 
were winding by doing half 
the speed limit following a pair 
of snow plows busily sending 
slushy snow flying into the 
gully beside the road. Then a 
snow blower chugged up the 
road slowing the traffic even 
more. I was surprised to see 
the red snow blower turn into 
our driveway. I thought, “Sure 
wish I had one of those, I’d be 
doing a bit of snow removal 
myself.” 

I hollered at the folks, 
“There’s a snow blower in our 
driveway,” I thought it had 
simply pulled in to let the faster 
cars pass. I was pleasantly 
surprised to see that red 
machine turn up our drive and 

About the author: In 2000 
Michele Priddy left the work 
force to become a stay-at-home 
mother and wife. Being a 
one-income family in today’s 
society meant she had to learn 
to budget quickly. Food became 
a priority early because she 
wanted the children to have 
the best nutrition she could 
offer them even on a budget. 
She taught cooking classes 
at various churches in her 
community on “How to stretch 
the food dollar with simple 
ingredients”. Michelle has put 
her kitchen strategies, stories 
and recipes in booklets, her 
church newsletter and in her 
hometown newspaper, The 
Goldendale Sentinel. We hope 
you will enjoy her strategies, 
stories, and recipes. 

Snow Plow Hot Chocolate

Hot Chocolate

watch snow start spewing out 
its discharge chute, “And it’s 
clearing our driveway.”

“Who is it?” Grandma 
asked. I didn’t know, so I didn’t 
answer. 

“I’ll bet it’s Trapper,” 
Grandpa answered her. Sure 
enough, our neighbor to 
the south noticed we hadn’t 
plowed ourselves out and 
made himself available to do 
the job. I can’t begin to describe 
my joy. The neighbors were 
looking out for my folks. 

Grandpa went out on the 
back deck as Trapper reached 
the top of the driveway and 
turned off his snowblower. 
“How you doing, Truman?” 
Trapper asked. 

“Not so good. I’ve been sick,” 
Grandpa told him. 

“I figured it was something 
like that,” Trapper replied 
with a grin then turned on the 
snow blower and continued 
clearing out the snow. After 
he’d finished opening up our 
driveway, he sat down with 
Grandpa at the kitchen table; 
Grandma served hot chocolate 
and cookies, and the two of 
them had a fine chat.

until the color of the power is a 
uniform brown. Pour into a quart 
sauce pan. Add the water and stir 
until all the powder is mixed with 
the water and there is a slurry in 
the bottom of the pan. Put on the 
burner and bring to a boil over 
medium heat. Once a boil has 
been reached, turn the heat to 
low and let the slurry simmer for 
a minute or two then add the two 
cups of milk. Heat until the milk 
is hot but not boiling (boiling milk 
causes it to curdle; it will taste 
fine but it looks funny) Serve to a 
friend with a peppermint stick (or 
a shake of cinnamon or a shake 
of nutmeg and marshmallows). 
This recipe will make two 
servings.  
Correction: In the Four Stroke 
Spaghetti article it reads, “just 
past the top of the second 
stroke a spark is delivered to 
the piston and combustion 
happens.” I mis-heard. I should 
have said, “just before the top 
of the second stroke a spark is 
delivered to the piston then the 
piston moves just past top and 
combustion happens.”
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My Favorite Scone Recipe
I love to bake, and really like 

scones. However, I find that not 
everyone will eat an entire scone 
at one time. I had a favorite 
scone recipe that contained 
rolled oats, which made the 
scones likely to fall apart as you 
picked it up to eat it.

Then I found the perfect 
solution: making them smaller, 
almost bite sized.

It is easy to do if you have 
the right equipment. I found 
my solution in the King Arthur 
Flour company’s mail order 
catalog. I already had their 
scone pan, which I used for 
my full-sized scones. One day 
I noticed that they had a new 
offering: a mini-scone pan 
by the same manufacturer, 
Nordic Ware.

Nordic Ware makes high 
quality, non-stick (or almost 
non-stick) cooking and baking 
pans, all made in America of 
heavy, high quality formed 
aluminum. Their collection of 
forms for bundt cakes make 
a simple recipe look fabulous. 
Nordic Ware cake pan designs 

range from simple fluted 
edges to braids to Yule logs, 
gingerbread houses, Christmas 
trees, even a Gothic cathedral.

I purchased Nordic Ware’s 
mini-scone pan from the King 
Arthur Flour company 7 years 
ago and it works perfectly with 
any recipe for scones.

I’ve used the pan with 
muffin recipes, but ended up 
with extra batter. I need to be 
ready with my small 6-muffin 
pan for the overflow.

One of my favorite 
cookbooks is the Quaker Oats 
Wholegrain Cookbook, a 5 

½ by 8 inch, 63-page booklet 
promoting using rolled oats in 
cooking and baking.

My copy of this recipe 
booklet is well-loved. Its cover 
is missing and the pages of my 
favorites are stained with the 
evidence of frequent use. You’ll 
find small smears and drips on 
the pages showing the recipes 
for Create-A-Cookie, page 55, 
Honey-Oatmeal Muffins, page 
19, Muesli {Swiss Oatmeal} 
on page 18, and my personal 
favorite, Scottish Oat Scones, 
gracing page 20.

I make mini-scones over 

regular scones because they 
make such wonderful finger 
food. Just a few bites, unlike a 
full-sized scone. I have served 
them for breakfast, brunch, 
and as a substitute for cookies 
for tea in the afternoon.

This time of year, I substitute 
chopped cranberries for the 
raisins and sometimes add 
some chopped nuts. I find that 
chopping the nuts or fruit into 
smaller pieces works best for 
mini scones. They freeze very 
well, too. You can pop one in 
the microwave still frozen for 
30 seconds or so for a quick 

breakfast or snack.
Nordic Ware pans are widely 

available at department stores. 
King Arthur Flour still carries 
them in their catalog, along 
with other online retailers. 

Scottish Oat 
Scones

Adapted from the Quaker Oats 
Wholegrain Cookbook, 4th 
printing, May 1979
•	 2/3 cup butter or margarine, 

melted
•	 ¼ cup sugar
•	 1/3 cup milk
•	 1 tablespoon baking powder
•	 1 egg
•	 1 teaspoon cream of tartar
•	 1-1/2 cups all-purpose flour	

½ teaspoon salt
•	 1-1/4 cups Quick Quaker 

Oats, uncooked
•	 ½ cup	 raisins or currants

Variation: Substitute 1-1/2 
cups Old Fashioned Quaker 
Oats for Quick Oats

Preheat oven to 425°F. 
Prepare scone pan, if you are 
using one, by greasing it very 
lightly.

Add butter, milk and egg to 
combined dry ingredients. Mix 
just until dry ingredients are 
moistened. Gently stir in raisins, 
fruit or nuts of your choice.

For traditional scones:
Shape dough to form ball; pat 

out on lightly floured surface 
to form an 8-inch circle. Cut 
into 8 to 12 wedges and place 
each on greased cookie sheet.  

For mini-scone pan:
Scoop dough carefully into 

each pocket of the mini-scone 
pan. If you prefer a less bumpy 
top, use a spatula to smooth 
down and even out the batter 
in each pocket.

Bake at 425° F for 12 
to 15 minutes or until light 
golden brown. Serve warm 
at breakfast or brunch with 
butter, preserves or honey.

Dr. Louise Achey, Doctor 
of Pharmacy, is a 44-year 
veteran of pharmacology and 
author of Why Dogs Can’t Eat 
Chocolate: How Medicines 
Work and How YOU Can 
Take Them Safely. Get clear 
answers to your medication 
questions at her website and 
blog, TheMedicationInsider.
com. ©2023 Louise Achey

LEAVENWORTH COMMUNITY UNITED
METHODIST CHURCH

418 Evans Street • 509-548-5619
10 a.m.Sunday Service, Pastor

Jo Dene Romeijn-Stout
Leavenworthumc.org

leavenworthumc@outlook.com

CASHMERE

DRYDEN
MONITOR

PESHASTIN

PLAIN

LEAVENWORTH

CASHMERE BAPTIST CHURCH
103 Aplets Way • 509-782-2869

Sunday School, all ages, 9 a.m. Worship 10 a.m.
Bible Study, Wed., 6.30 p.m.

Pastor Bob Bauer
Find us on Facebook at Cashmere Baptist Church

GRACE LUTHERAN CHURCH
• 509-860-0736 • 401 Elberta Ave.,

Morning Prayer or Holy Eucharist.
Services,10 a.m.
Pastor Rob Gohl

ST. JAMES EPISCOPAL CHURCH
• 509-860-0736 • 222 Cottage Ave.,

Morning Prayer or Holy Eucharist.
Services, 9:00 a.m.

Pastor Rob Gohl

DRYDEN COMMUNITY CHURCH
Hwy 2 at Dryden Ave. • 509-782-2935

Sunday Worship at 11 am.  
•  Prayer Meeting Wed. at 6 pm.  Pastor Bill Clem

MID-VALLEY BAPTIST CHURCH
8345 Stine Hill Rd. • 509-782-2616

Worship Service, 10 a.m.,
Sunday School, 9 a.m.

Pastor Mike Moore
www.midvalley baptist.org

CASCADE MOUNTAIN BIBLE CHURCH
Office: 509-548-4331

11025 Chumstick Hwy.
Please join us Sunday mornings

9 a.m., Sunday School
10:30 a.m., Worship Service

CORNERSTONE CHURCH
Leavenworth Grange Hall

621 Front St.
info@cornerstoneleavenworth.com

Sunday Worship – 10 a.m.

CASHMERE PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH
303 Maple Street • 509-782-2431

Sunday Morning Worship 10:30 a.m.
Call for activities: Pastor Charles Clarke

www.cashmerepres.org

CASHMERE COMMUNITY CHURCH
213 S. Division • 509-782-3811

In-person Service, Sunday, 11 a.m.
until further notice.

Pastor Lilia Felicitas-Malana
cashmerecommunitychurch@gmail.com

MONITOR UNITED METHODIST CHURCH
3799 Fairview Canyon • 509-782-2601

In-person service, Sunday, 9 a.m.
Pastor Lilia Felicitas-Malana

LIGHT IN THE VALLEY COMMUNITY CHURCH
8455 Main Street

Sunday Worship 10 a.m. • Pastor John Romine
www.lightinthevalley.org

NEW LIFE FOURSQUARE CHURCH
7591 Hwy. 97 • 509-548-4222

Sunday Worship, 10 a.m.
Pastors, Darryl and Mindy Wall

Email: newlifeleavenworth@gmail.com
FB page: newlifeleavenworth

www.newlifeleavenworth.com

PLAIN COMMUNITY CHURCH
Serving Our Valley Since 1941
12565 Chapel Dr. 509-763-3621

Looking for you at 10:30 this Sunday!
plaincommunitychurch.org

facebook.com/plaincommunitychurch
office@plaincommunitychurch.org

CHURCH OF JESUS CHRIST OF LATTER-DAY SAINTS
10170 Titus Rd. (across from middle school)

Church: 509-548-7667
Meetings: Sunday - 10 a.m.

FAITH LUTHERAN CHURCH - ELCA
“Reconciling Works Congregation”

224 Benton Street • 509-548-7010
Worship 9:30 a.m. w/coffee following

Eva Jenson, Pastor
https://www.flcleavenworth.org

FIRST BAPTIST CHURCH OF LEAVENWORTH, SBC
429 Evans Street, 509- 470-7745

Sunday Worship: 11 a.m.
Website: www.leavenworthbaptist.com

Email: info@leavenworthbaptist.com

LEAVENWORTH CHURCH OF THE NAZARENE
111 Ski Hill Drive • 509-548-5292

Sunday Worship 10 a.m.
Lead Pastor: Greg Appleby

Youth Pastor Paige Derossett
Worship Pastor-Jacob Mitchell

www.LCN.org

Sunday Worship Service at 10 am
Lead Pastor Steve Haney

5800 Kimber Rd., Cashmere
509-295-8006

christcentercashmere.com 

SEVENTH DAY ADVENTIST CHURCH
10600 Ski Hill Drive • 509-548-4345

Saturday Services • Bible Study 9:30 a.m.
Worship 11 a.m. • Fred Smith • 509-860-3997

SPIRIT LIFE CENTER
210 Benton Street • 509-548-7138

Sunday Worship 10 a.m., Prayer 6 p.m.
Wednesday Bible Study 6:30 p.m.

Pastor Russell Esparza

New to our area? On vacation?
�ese churches welcome you!UPPER VALLEY CHURCH GUIDE

To Place Information In The Church Guide Call 509-548-5286

Have you tried mini scones? LouiseDr.
Ask...

By John Kruse
Special to Ward Media

I was lucky enough to get 
an invite from my old friend 
Duane Inglin, the host of “Fish 
Hunt Northwest”, to go on a 
guided duck hunt at Potholes 
Reservoir last week.  We were 
going to go on the famed Duck 
Taxi.  Established decades ago, 
by the Meseberg family, you 
could book a duck hunting 
trip in the sand dunes area of 
Potholes Reservoir in Eastern 
Washington for either guided 
or non-guided trips.  Both 
adventures brought you from 
MarDon Resort to your blind 
before dawn where the decoys 
were set out and a well-built 
blind set up.

The Duck Taxi and related 

guide service is now owned 
by Shelby Ross, the owner of 
Ross Outdoor Adventures, who 
guided for the Meseberg family 
for years before taking over 
the business.  At 5:45 a.m. last 
Tuesday I met Shelby at the 
boat launch at MarDon Resort.  
Joining Duane and I on the trip 
were two other old friends, Bob 
Loomis and Britton Ransford 
with Mack’s Lure, along with 
some new friends to include 
Mike Coombs, President of 
Outdoor Emporium in Seattle, 
Mike Surdyk, the Regional 
Sales Manager for Raymarine 
and Mathew Messing, who was 
shooting video for the television 
show.

We motored along the pitch-
black waters and dropped 
off two non-guided hunters 

before going to our blind 
where associate guide Nathan 
LaFrance and his dog Charlie 
were waiting for us with the 
decoys set up and a bright 
light above the blind to mark 
its location in the predawn 
darkness.

After getting settled into our 
blind Nathan gave us a safety 
briefing and soon enough 
it was time to hunt.  Things 
started off slow on this cloudy 
day with light breezes but the 
birds started coming in at a 
steady rate just before 9 a.m.  
Small groups of two to four 
birds along with flocks of up to 
15 birds would set their wings 
to land in the decoys only to 
be greeted by a volley of shots.  
The ducks were primarily 
mallards and bluebills, with a 
few teal, gadwall and shoveler 
ducks showing up as well.

Charlie, Nathan’s eight-year-
old black lab, was an amazing 

duck dog.  Unlike most labs he 
was absolutely quiet and still 
in the blind but when sent to 
retrieve he would charge into 
the water and get to work.  
Several times he retrieved not 
one, but two mallards at a time. 
Charlie was not only a hard-
working dog but likable and 
affectionate too.  He’s definitely 
one of the better retrievers I’ve 
had the chance to hunt with in 
my lifetime.

By noon things had slowed 
down and Nathan got out a 
charcoal grill and grilled up a 
delicious appetizer of jalapeno 
duck poppers with cream 
cheese, followed by skewers 
of duck kabobs with duck, 
sausage, onions and more.   It 
was a great way to enjoy the 
end of a good hunt that saw us 
taking home 22 ducks.

After emptying the blind, 
picking up the hulls of our 
spent shells and retrieving the 

decoys Nathan took us back to 
MarDon Resort in his boat.  A 
couple of hours later we met 
at the restaurant at the resort, 
the Beach House, where we 
enjoyed a great meal graciously 
paid for by Mike Coombs.

The hunt was televised by 
“Fish Hunt Northwest” on 
their YouTube channel and 
Facebook page on Dec. 14 and 
on Root Sports Sunday morning 
between 9 and 10 a.m.   You can 
view the archived show on the 
show’s YouTube Channel on 
demand.

Shelby Ross will continue to 
offer hunts on the Duck Taxi 
as long as the waters in the 
sand dunes remain ice free.  He 
also offers guided field hunts 
for geese on Wednesdays, 
Saturdays and Sundays in the 
Columbia Basin where you get 
a chance to harvest not only 
greater Canada geese but also 
the smaller lesser Canada 

geese and snow geese which 
are prolific in the area.  You can 
find out more about booking 
a trip with him at www.
rossoutdooradventures.com

Finally, if you are looking for 
a place to stay it makes sense 
to stay at the resort you’ll be 
launching from and returning 
to after your hunt.  MarDon 
Resort has RV sites, park 
cottages, cabins and additional 
roofed accommodations 
for hunters and anglers this 
winter.  With a store onsite 
with both sporting goods and 
basic necessities along with 
the bar and restaurant found 
at the Beach House, it’s truly a 
one stop shop and oasis in the 
desert.  Find out more at www.
mardonresort.com

John Kruse – www.
northwesternoutdoors.com  
and www.
americaoutdoorsradio.com 

Washington Outdoors Report

Hailing a duck taxi

COURTESY OF JOHN KRUSE
Guide Nathan LaFrance scanning the skies for ducks

COURTESY OF JOHN KRUSE
Mathew Messing, Mike Surdyk and host Duane Inglin

COURTESY OF JOHN KRUSE
Charlie retrieving a duck

STOCK PHOTO
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Sports Schedule
GIRLS BASKETBALL

Dec. 21: Cashmere vs. Cascade, Home at 5:45 p.m.

BOYS BASKETBALL

Dec. 21: Cashmere vs. Cascade, Home at 7:15 p.m.

GIRLS BASKETBALL
Dec. 12: Cashmere 58, Quincy 25; Win

BOYS BASKETBALL
Dec 12: Cashmere 58, Quincy 66; Los

Bulldog Scoreboard

Cashmere 
Valley 
Record Bulldogs

GOCashmere 
Valley 
Record

Proud to support THE BULLDOGS!

203 Mission. Ste. 203, Cashmere • 782-8818

GO BULLDOGS

Bulldogs Sports Sponsor of the Year

ATHLETE OF THE WEEK

REQUEST A FREE QUOTE
CALL NOW BEFORE THE NEXT POWER OUTAGE

*To qualify, consumers must request a quote, purchase, install and activate the 
generator with a participating dealer. Call for a full list of terms and conditions.

(888) 674-7053

$0 MONEY DOWN + LOW MONTHLY PAYMENT OPTIONS

FREE
7-Year Extended

Warranty* 
A $735 Value!

Whether you are home or away, protect what 
matters most from unexpected power outages 
with a Generac Home Standby Generator.

EXCLUSIVE LIMITED TIME OFFER!

Promo Code: 285
FREE GUTTER ALIGNMENT  +  FREE GUTTER CLEANING*

CALL US TODAY FOR
A FREE ESTIMATE

1-888-360-1582
Mon-Thurs: 8am-11pm, Fri-Sat: 8am-5pm,  

Sun: 2pm-8pm EST

CLOG-FREE GUTTERS 

FOREVER

**Wells Fargo Home Projects credit card is issued by Wells Fargo Bank, N.A., an Equal Housing Lender. Special terms for 24 mo. apply to qualifying purchases 
of $1,000 or more with approved credit. Minimum monthly payments will not pay off balance before end of promotional period. APR for new purchases 
is 28.99%. Effective - 01/01/2023 - subject to change. Call 1-800-431-5921 for complete details.2The leading consumer reporting agency conducted a 16 
month outdoor test of gutter guards in 2010 and recognized LeafFilter as the “#1 rated professionally installed gutter guard system in America.” *For those 
who qualify. One coupon per household. No obligation estimate valid for 1 year. Offer valid at time of estimate only. See Representative for full warranty 
details. Manufactured in Plainwell, Michigan and processed at LMTMercer Group in Ohio. AR #0366920922, CA #1035795, CT #HIC.0649905, FL #CBC056678, 
IA #C127230, ID #RCE-51604, LA #559544, MA #176447, MD #MHIC148329, MI # 2102212986, #262000022, #262000403, #2106212946, MN #IR731804, MT 
#226192, ND 47304, NE #50145-22, NJ #13VH09953900, NM #408693, NV #0086990, NY #H-19114, H-52229, OR #218294, PA #PA069383, RI #GC-41354, TN 
#7656, UT #10783658-5501, VA #2705169445, WA #LEAFFNW822JZ, WV #WV056912.

APR FOR  
24 MONTHS**

SENIORS & 
MILITARY!

YOUR ENTIRE
PURCHASE*

+ + 01015% %%
OFF OFFWills

(509) 662-1211

We provide excellent legal services in assisting our 
clients with the preparation and completion of their Wills.

7 North Wenatchee Avenue, Wenatchee
www.SpeidelBentsen.comRussell J. Speidel David J. Bentsen

Way to Go 
Bulldogs!

Beth Nierman P.T.
Steve Mongeon P.T., A.T.C.

Carmen Dooley P.T.A.

and Old Fashioned Soda Fountain

 #morethanjustapharmacy  
509-782-2717 | 119 Cottage Ave, Cashmere

doanesvalleypharmacy.com

You are your 
team’s core!
You are your 
team’s core!

Chipman Construction

5650 Vale Rd., Cashmere
509-782-4562

WE
DIG
THE
DOGS!

Practice Makes
Permanent!

Bruce Cheadle, 
(509) 782-1659

Go Bulldogs!

Allie 
McKenna 
Basketball  
Junior

Lady Bulldogs secure win 
against Quincy in league play

Bulldogs dominate Caribou Trail League wrestling duals

Bulldogs falls short against Quincy Faith Kert named to the 2023 
Washington State Volleyball 
Coaches Association All-State Team

Start 2024 with adventure: Washington 
State Parks host annual first day hikes

Christmas safety gift ideas 
to ensure fire and life safety

In a remarkable performance during 
the game against Quincy High School 
on December 12, Junior Allie McKenna 
shone brightly as a standout player. 
She played a pivotal role in her team’s 
dominance, contributing 15 points, 
securing 10 rebounds, delivering 
6 assists, and making 3 steals 
throughout the match.

Ward Media / Cashmere Valley 
Record

QUINCY - Cashmere’s Lady  
Bulldogs demonstrated their 
dominance in a powerful 
performance, clinching their 
second straight victory in the 
Caribou Trail League (CTL) 
with an emphatic 62-25 win 
over the Quincy Jackrabbits.

Maintaining a narrow 23-18 
lead at halftime, the Bulldogs 
faced a spirited effort from the 
Jackrabbits, largely fueled by 
Chloe Medina’s impressive 
four first-half three-pointers. 
However, the Bulldogs asserted 
their authority early in the 
second half, overwhelming 

their opponents by outscoring 
them 39-7 after the break.

Junior standout Ellie 
Bessonette emerged as a 
pivotal force, showcasing her 
talent with an outstanding 24-
point contribution, 20 of which 
came in the second half. Allies 
McKenna’s clutch shooting 
added 12 points, including 
two crucial three-pointers, 
while Brianna Talley’s notable 
performance earned her 10 
points, courtesy of two triples.

In a dominating display of skill 
and determination, Cashmere 
continued to command the 
court, closing the game with a 
resounding 23-4 point advantage 
in the final quarter.

Ward Media / Cashmere Valley 
Record

LEAVENWORTH - The 
Cashmere Bulldogs boys varsity 
wrestling squad showcased 
an outstanding performance 
in the Caribou Trail League 
(CTL) action, securing two 
commanding victories last week 
at Cascade High School.

In the initial match of the 
evening, the Bulldogs asserted 
their dominance with a 
resounding 45-24 triumph over 
the Cascade Kodiaks. The team 
exhibited stellar performances 
across various weight 
categories. Zane Pace (106 lbs.), 
Juan Cacho (138 lbs.), Wyatt 
Weatherman (150 lbs.), Hugh 
Wheeler (165 lbs.), and Kaber 

Pomianek (175 lbs.) showcased 
exceptional skills, clinching 
victories by pin against the 
formidable Kodiaks. 

Adding to the triumph, 
Mack Pell (120 lbs.) secured 
a decisive 10-3 decision, 
while Marshall Pell (126 lbs.) 
triumphed with a 12-6 decision. 
Additionally, Jance Novak (157 
lbs.) displayed remarkable 

skill, securing a 7-0 decision. 
The Bulldogs further solidified 
their lead as Lizandro Sanchez 
received a forfeit at 285 lbs.

Continuing their winning 
momentum, the Bulldogs 
showcased their mettle in the 
second dual match of the night 
against the Quincy Jackrabbits, 
claiming a convincing 49-22 
victory. Marshall Pell (126 lbs.), 

Garrett Edwards (144 lbs.), 
Wyatt Weatherman (150 lbs.), 
Jance Novak (157 lbs.), Hugh 
Wheeler (165 lbs.), and Ulysses 
Betancourt (215 lbs.) exhibited 
exceptional skill, securing 
crucial pins for the Bulldogs. 
Kaiden Huber (113 lbs.) 
displayed remarkable tenacity, 
securing a commanding 16-7 
decision, while Juan Cacho (138 

lbs.) displayed finesse with a 13-6 
decision. Zane Pace (106 lbs.) 
further contributed to the team’s 
triumph, receiving a forfeit.

With these back-to-back 
wins, the Bulldogs now reign 
supreme, standing confidently 
atop the CTL standings with 
a flawless 2-0 record, setting 
a formidable standard in the 
league.

Ward Media / Cashmere Valley 
Record

QUINCY - In an intense 
matchup last week, the 
Cashmere boys’ basketball 
team engaged in a competitive 
battle against the reigning CTL 
champion Quincy Jackrabbits. 
Despite the Bulldogs’ 
commendable efforts, they 
were unable to maintain 
their early lead, ultimately 
succumbing to the Jacks with 
a final score of 62-54.

At halftime, the Bulldogs 
had showcased their talent, 
securing a narrow 31-29 
lead over the formidable 
Jackrabbits. However, the 
Quincy squad surged ahead in 
the latter part of the game, 

securing a victory in this 
CTL clash. Cashmere fought 
valiantly, trimming the Quincy 
lead to a mere three points 
with only two minutes left on 
the clock. The Jacks seized 
control in the closing moments, 
securing the victory in league 
play.

Senior Landon Baker 
exhibited an exceptional 
performance, contributing 
significantly to the Bulldogs’ 
offensive strategy by sinking 
an impressive five three-
pointers, ultimately notching 
a team-high 22 points for 
Cashmere. Equally noteworthy 
was senior Dalan Smart’s 
stellar defensive display. 
Smart admirably contained 
Aidan Bews, the reigning 

CTL player of the year, to a 
mere four points in the first 
half, showcasing his defensive 
skills. However, Smart’s 
contributions were curtailed 
as he exited the game in the 
middle of the third quarter due 
to an ankle injury, tallying a 
respectable 8 points and 10 
rebounds before his departure.

Junior Rylan Nelson 
contributed 15 points, landing 
three crucial triples, while 
Caed Wilkinson added 8 points 
to Cashmere’s tally. On the 
opposing side, the Quincy 
Jackrabbits were led by the 
outstanding performance of 
sophomore Pierce Bierlink, 
who amassed an impressive 
27 points and was pivotal in 
securing the win for his team.

Cashmere High School 
senior, Faith Kert, has been 
honored with an honorable 
mention on the 2023 
Washington State Volleyball 
Coaches Association All-
State Team. Her outstanding 
performance played a pivotal 
role in leading the Bulldogs 
to a 12-6 record, clinching 
a second place finish in the 
competitive Caribou Trail 
League this season.

Earlier accolades this 
year saw Kert recognized 
as the Co-Player of the Year 
in the CTL, a testament to 

her consistent and impactful 
contributions on the court.

The All-State First Team 
for Class 1A features top-tier 
athletes, including Brynn 
Hughbanks from Chelan, 
who was named Player of 
the Year, accompanied 
by stand-out players such 
as Mia Achiziger from La 
Center and Brooklyn Foyle 
from Chelan, among others. 
Additionally, Coach Abby 
Lewellen of Chelan was 
hailed as the Coach of the 
Year for her exceptional 
leadership.

Ward Media / Cashmere Valley 
Record

OLYMPIA - Washington 
State Parks invites all outdoor 
enthusiasts to kick off the 
New Year with their annual 
First Day Hikes on Jan 1. This 
cherished tradition beckons 
individuals of all ages to revel 
in the great outdoors amidst 
the scenic beauty of state parks.

The event boasts an 
array of activities catering 
to diverse preferences—
ranging from guided hikes, 
snowshoe excursions, bike 
and trail rides, dog walks to 
paddle adventures. Embracing 
inclusivity, the hikes 
encompass various difficulty 
levels, spanning from paved, 
flat ADA-accessible trails to 

more challenging moderate 
hill climbs. Several parks are 
slated to offer multiple hikes, 
ensuring options tailored to 
distinct interests and 
abilities.

Enriching the 
experience, some 
hikes will feature 
engaging talks led by 
park rangers, delving 
into the rich history 
and natural wonders 
of these scenic parks. 
Participants will also receive 
an exclusive Washington State 
Parks 2024 First Day Hikes pin 
as a cherished memento.

As demand is high, most 
hikes necessitate advance 
registration, with group sizes 
possibly limited. Visitors 
are encouraged to explore 

the Washington State Parks 
website at parks.wa.gov 
for comprehensive details 
on available activities and 

registration.
New Year’s Day 

marks the first of 
the Discover Pass 
free day initiatives for 
2024, eliminating the 
need for a Discover 
Pass to access state 
recreation lands. 

However, participants 
intending to join a First Day 

Hike in parks transitioning 
into Sno-Parks during winter—
such as Easton Reload Sno-
Park, Fields Spring State Park, 
Lake Wenatchee State Park, 
and Mount Spokane State 
Park—must possess a Sno-
Park permit.

Ward Media / Cashmere Valley 
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OLYMPIA – The Washington 
State Fire Marshal’s Office 
urges the public to prioritize 
fire and life safety while 
seeking the perfect holiday 
gift. Amid the festive rush, 
considering gifts that could 
potentially save lives during 
emergencies is paramount. 
Here are some thoughtful 
suggestions:

•	 Smoke and Carbon 
Monoxide Alarm: Detects 
the presence of invisible, 
odorless carbon monoxide.

•	 Portable Fire Extingui
sher: Handy for addressing 
small fires promptly.

•	 LED Flashlight: Essential 
for preparing against 

power outages, with 
brightness levels 60 times 
stronger than standard 
flashlights.

•	 Whistle: An effective 
notification tool for those 
requiring rescue during 
emergencies.

•	 Emergency Weather 
Radio/Crank Radio: Vital 
during power outages 
to stay informed about 
weather changes or 
national security updates.

•	 First Aid Kit: Opt for a 
preassembled kit or tailor 
the supplies to cater to 
specific needs.

•	 Solar Electronics Charger: 
Crucial for keeping cell 
phones charged during 
power outages, offering 
a vital communication 

lifeline in emergencies.
•	 Emergency Food/Water 

Kit: Designed with 
extended shelf lives, 
providing essential 
nutrition and calories to 
survive emergencies. 
Ensure provisions for pets 
are included.

•	 Emergency Roadside Car 
Kit: Prepare for unexpected 
situations during road 
trips, ensuring safety until 
help arrives.

•	 Medications and Medical 
Supplies: Maintain ample 
supplies for all household 
members, keeping 
medication information 
easily accessible.

For additional information, 
reach out to the State Fire 
Marshal’s Office at [www.wsp.
wa.gov/state-fire-marshals-
office](www.wsp.wa.gov/state-
fire-marshals-office) or call 
(360) 596-3929.

COURTESY PHOTO
Faith Kert

Call us at 509-548-5286

Get rid of all that 
extra stuff with 

an ad in the 
Echo/Record 
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StatewideClassifieds
General Interest

The personal representative
named below has been appointed
as personal representative of this
estate. Any person having a claim
against the decedent must, before
the time the claim would be
barred by any otherwise
applicable statute of limitations,
present the claim in the manner
as provided in RCW 11.40.070 by
serving on or mailing to the
personal representative or the
personal representative's attorney
at the address stated below a
copy of the claim and filing the
original of the claim with the court
in which the probate proceedings
were commenced. The claim
must be presented within the later
of: (1) Thirty days after the
personal representative served or
mailed the notice to the creditor
as provided under
RCW 11.40.020(1)(c); or
(2) four months after the date of
first publication of the notice. If
the claim is not presented within
this time frame, the claim is
forever barred, except as
otherwise provided in
RCW 11.40.051 and 11.40.060.
This bar is effective as to claims
against both the decedent's
probate and nonprobate assets.
Date of First Publication:
December 6, 2023
Personal Representative:
Shirley Trotter
Attorney for the Personal
Representative: Kyle D. Flick
Address for Mailing or Service:
222 South Mission Street,
Wenatchee, WA 98801
Court of probate proceedings and
cause number:
Chelan County Superior Court,
Cause No. 23-4-00403-04
DATED this 30th day of
November 2023.
LAW OFFICE OF
KYLE D. FLICK, P.S.
By
KYLE D. FLICK, WSBA #14963
Attorney for Estate
Published in the Leavenworth
Eco/Cashmere Valley Record on
December 6, 13, 20, 2023. #6836

Accepting applications for
a three bedroom

Apartment
with central air, washer
dryer hook ups, must be

income eligible.
For more information

call Shannon at
509-322-3560 TTY 711.

AKC, smart, docile,
affectionate, good with
kids and older people.
Good in cold and hot

weather,
apartments or homes.
All shots and wormed,
w/w/o papers. $1500.

(509)675-1767

,
AKC, smart and sassy,

Classic fun and
courageous

Pembroke welsh corgis
ready now.

Crate trained, all shots
and wormed.

Local, family raised with
many happy families.

$1500.
(719) 309 8864

HELP WANTED
To build a pergola from a

pergola kit.
Cement footings already
in ground. Located 4.5

miles past airport. Bonus
if done quickly and

securely.
Contact Rebekah Near at
The Ark of Chelan, LLC,

509-682-1233.
Or text at 360-840-0326.

The City of Leavenworth
is seeking an energetic,

self-directed individual for
the full-time Senior

Planner in the
Community Development

Department. The ideal
candidate will have five

years of
progressive experience in

city or county planning,
with the ability to obtain

AICP certification
within one year. Primary
responsibilities include
plan review, processing
land use applications,
facilitating the Design
Review Board, issuing

administrative decisions,
ensuring code
compliance,

maintaining accurate
records, and responding

to in-person and
telephone inquiries.

Some evening
meetings are required.
Limited remote work is

possible with this
position. This position is a

union
position with a salary

range of $6,099 -
$8,173/month; excellent

monthly benefits
including 100% employer
paid medical/dental/vision

plan premium, $70
employer HRA
contribution,
1 day each of

vacation and sick leave
per month, 11.5 holidays
plus 2 floating holidays

per year, DRS retirement
plan, and comp

time/overtime accrual.
Applications available on

the city website at
www.cityofleavenworth.c

om/employment or by
contacting the City of

Leavenworth at
(509) 548-5275 or
700 US Highway 2,
Leavenworth, WA

98826.
The first review of

applications will be on
December 15, 2023.
Position will remain

open until filled.
The City of Leavenworth
is an equal opportunity

employer.

The City of Chelan’s
Public Works Department
is accepting applications
for a temporary 5-month
Administrative Assistant.

This position would
commence in January

and end in June of 2024.
This position would be
compensated at 25$/hr

and receive paid holidays
that fell within the

employment window.
Application materials are

located on the City’s
website:

https://cityofchelan.us/Jo
bs.aspx.

First review of
applications will be
January 2, 2024.

Position is open until
filled. Incomplete

applications will not be
accepted.

The City of Leavenworth
is seeking an energetic,
self-directed individual
for the full-time position

of
Building Official in the

Community Development
Department. The ideal

candidate will have
Building Official

certification or five years
related knowledge of
residential building,

mechanical,
plumbing and inspection
processes with the ability
to obtain ICC certification

as a Building Official
within one year of

employment. Primary
responsibilities include
plan review, performing

inspections, issuing
certificates of occupancy,

ensuring code
compliance, maintaining

accurate
records, and responding

to in-person and
telephone inquiries.

This position is
a union position with

a salary range of
$7,073 - $9,478/month;

excellent monthly
benefits including

100% employer paid
medical/dental/vision

plan premium,
$70 employer HRA

contribution, 1 day each
of vacation and

sick leave per month,
11.5 holidays plus 2
floating holidays per
year, DRS retirement

plan,
and comp time/overtime

accrual.
Applications available on

the city website at
www.cityofleavenworth.
com/employment or by
contacting the City of
Leavenworth at (509)
548-5275 or 700 US

Highway 2,
Leavenworth, WA

98826.
The first review of

applications will be on
December 15, 2023.

Position will remain open
until filled.

The City of Leavenworth
is an equal opportunity

employer.

CORRECTIONS: Ward Media LLC shall 
be responsible for corrections to adver-
tisements on the first publication only. 
The advertiser will be responsible for 
the corrections made thereafter. Ward 
Media LLC shall not be responsible for 
slight changes or typographical errors 
that do no lessen the value of the adver-
tisement. Ward Media LLC’s liability for 
other errors or omissions in connection 
with an advertisement is strictly limited 
to the publication of the advertisements 
in any subsequent issue. No monetary 
refunds will be given. For more informa-
tion call 509-548-5286.

DONATE YOUR CAR TO
CHARITY.

Receive maximum value
of write off for your taxes.

Running or not!
All conditions accepted.

Free pickup. Call for
details, 855-635-4229.

PREPARE FOR POWER
OUTAGES today with a

GENERAC home
standby generator.

$0 money down + low
monthly payment options.
Request a FREE Quote.
Call now before the next

power outage:
1-888-674-7053.

ELIMINATE GUTTER
CLEANING FOREVER!

LeafFilter, the most
advanced debris-blocking

gutter protection.
Schedule a FREE

LeafFilter estimate today.
20% off Entire Purchase.

10% Senior & amp;
Military Discounts.

Call 1-888-360-1582.

ADVERTISE
STATEWIDE

with a $325 classified
listing or $1600 for a

display ad.
Call this newspaper or

360-344-2938 for details.

LOW COST HEALTH
COVERAGE.

Government subsidies
available for families
earning $111,000 or

less a year.
See if you qualify.

Call for your free quote!
1-877-765-1117. The State of Washington to the

said Justin T. Stufflebeam and
Jane Doe Stufflebeam:
You are hereby summoned to
appear within sixty days after the
date of the first publication of this
summons, to wit, within sixty days
after the 6th day of December,
2023, and defend the above
entitled action in the above
entitled court, and answer the
complaint of the plaintiff Numerica
Credit Union, and serve a copy of
your answer upon the
undersigned attorneys' for plaintiff
Numerica Credit Union, at their
office below stated; and in case of
your failure so to do, judgment will
be rendered against you
according to the demand of the
complaint, which has been filed
with the clerk of said court. This is
an action to recover on a
Complaint for Monies Due and for
defendants failure to pay.
Dated this 14th day of November,
2023.
PHILLABAUM, LEDLIN,
MATTHEWS &
SHELDON, PLLC
/s/ Benjamin D. Phillabaum
By:
BENJAMIN D. PHILLABAUM,
WSBA# 48089 1235 N. Post, Ste
100, Spokane, WA 99201
Published in the Cashmere Valley
Record / Leavenworth Echo on
December 6, 13, 20, 27, 2023 January
3, 10, 2024. #6821

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that
the City of Leavenworth is using
the Optional DNS process per the
State Environmental Policy Act
Rules (SEPA, WAC 197-11-355)
and the Leavenworth Municipal
Code.
Description of proposal: The
applicant is proposing grading/soil
removal for potential future
parking lot and optional play
ground.
Location of proposal: The project
site is located at 111 Ski Hill Drive
(also known as 128 Prospect) and
a portion of land adjacent to
109 Park Ave,
Leavenworth, Washington;
Chelan County Assessors Tax
Parcel Numbers 241702670296,
241702670290 and
241711702004. The subject area
is located within the Residential
6,000 Low Density (RL6) zoning
district, and covers approximately
2.1 acres.
The optional DNS process in
WAC 197-11-355 is being used.
This may be your only opportunity
to comment on the environmental
impacts of the proposed project.
The public is invited to comment
on this Optional DNS by
submitting written comments
no later than JANUARY 4, 2024
to Leavenworth City Hall,
PO Box 287, Leavenworth, WA
98826 or email
lvespier@cityofleavenworth.com.
Materials may be reviewed during
normal business hours
Leavenworth City Hall, 700 US
Hwy 2, Leavenworth, or by the
Permit Portal,
https://cityofleavenworth.com/city-
services/gis-permit-portal/,
FILE #: LUA2023-055, address
111 Ski Hill Dr. Published in the
Leavenworth Echo/Cashmere Valley
Record on December 20, 2023. #6924

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that
the City of Leavenworth has
received an application to
amended an existing Conditional
Use Permit for the Leavenworth
Adventure Park conditions to (1)
removal of required ticketed
parking, (2) removal of noise
study requirement, (3) permitting
of acoustic music, and
(4) change of hours of operation.
The project is located at 9342
Icicle Road; Chelan County
Assessor's Parcel Number
241711420100. The subject site
is located within the Tourist
Commercial Zoning District.
This project is exempt from State
Environmental Policy Act (SEPA)
review per WAC 197-11-800(6).
The public and other agencies
with jurisdiction are encouraged to
review and comment on the
proposed project and its probable
impacts. It is the right of any
person to comment on the above
noted application, to receive
notice of and participate in any
hearings, and request a copy of
the decision once it is made, or to
appeal such decision subject to
the requirements outlined in Title
21 of the Leavenworth Municipal
Code. Interested persons must
submit written comments and/or
requests to the city within fourteen
days following the date of
publication of this notice, January
4, 2024, at 5:00 pm.
The application materials can be
viewed online on the
City’s Public Portal at
https://lvnworth_wa.permittrax.co
m/Citizen/; Search LUA2023-058,
the property address, or use the
interactive map feature to access
the file. Additionally, you may
request to view the file at
City Hall, 700 Highway 2,
Leavenworth, during normal
business hours or be directed to
Lilith Vespier, Community
Development Director,
phone 509-548-5275 or email
lvespier@cityofleavenworth.com.
Published in the Leavenworth
Echo/Cashmere Valley Record on
December 20, 2023. #6947 On the 12th day of December,

2023, the City Council of the City
of Leavenworth, Washington
passed the following resolution
and ordinances. A summary of
the contents provides as follows:

A resolution
of the City of Leavenworth, WA,
amending rates and fees.

An Ordinance
of the City of Leavenworth, WA,
amending certain revenue and
expenditure appropriations in
the 2023-2024 budget and
ordinance #1664 for the City of
Leavenworth.

An Ordinance
of the City of Leavenworth, WA
adopting amendments to the LMC
Chapter 10.08.060 Parking on
Any Street Prohibited Certain
Hours During Certain Months.
A full copy of the resolution and
ordinances is available at
Leavenworth City Hall or will
be mailed to you upon your
request to Andrea Fischer,
City Clerk,
City of Leavenworth,
PO Box 287,
Leavenworth WA 98826.
Published in the Leavenworth
Echo/Cashmere Valley Record on
December 20, 2023. #6946

On the 11 day of December, 2023
the City Council of the City of
Cashmere, Washington
passed Ordinance No. 1323. A
summary of the content provides
as follows:

Effective date of this ordinance is
five days after publication. A copy
of the full text of this ordinance is
available at Cashmere City Hall or
will be mailed to you upon your
request to Kay Jones,
City Clerk-Treasurer,
City of Cashmere,
101 Woodring Street,
Cashmere, WA 98815. Published in
the Cashmere Valley Record/
Leavenworth Echo on December 20,
2023. #6926

Robyn Bodajla - 617-462-3402
Momi Palmieri - 509-433-2211

Geordie Romer - 509-679-8958   
Allyson Romer - 509-630-9898

Looking for real estate 
in the Upper Valley?

Give us a call today!

CLASSIFIEDS
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‘Bringing the community to your door’  
isn’t  just our slogan... It’s our purpose 

The Leavenworth Echo | Cashmere Valley Record

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that
the City of Leavenworth has
received the following applications
and has scheduled a public
Hearing with the Leavenworth
Hearing Examiner. You are invited
to review the files
and make comment. Comments
received by January 4, 2024 will
be addressed in the City staff
review other comments may be
addressed at the public hearing.
The Public Hearing will be held at
9:00 am, Friday, February 9,
2024, online via Zoom,
Meeting ID: 962 5937 6326,
Passcode: 564616; Or the call-in
phone number: 1-253-215-8782. If
you cannot attend via Zoom,
please contact us, at least one
day prior to the hearing, for
special arrangements.
a. Applicant is
requesting a Conditional Use
Permit to operate a one-bedroom
Bed and Breakfast within an
existing ADU. The project is
located at 111 Birdhouse Lane,
within the Multifamily Residential
Zoning district; Assessor’s parcel
number 241711840050.
b. Mr. Dean
Weidner is requesting a variance
for a monument sign, submitted
by Gibbs Graphics. The project is
located at
1500 Autumn Strasse,
formally 10380 Chumstick Hwy,
within the Multi-Family Residential
zoning district; Assessor’s parcel
number 241701550135.
c. Applicant is
requesting a Conditional Use
Permit to operate a two-bedroom
Bed and Breakfast withing an
existing single-family residence.
The project is located at
602 Central Ave., within the
Residential Low 6 District;
Assessor’s parcel number
241701775020.
The public is encouraged to
attend via zoom and to submit
written comments prior to the
hearing. Materials may be viewed
by appointment only at City Hall,
or on the City’s Public Portal at
https://lvnworth_wa.permittrax.co
m/Citizen/; Search by file number,
address, or use the interactive
map. Questions may be directed
to Lilith Vespier, Community
Development Director, phone
509-548-5275 or email
lvespier@cityofleavenworth.com.
Published in the Leavenworth
Echo/Cashmere Valley Record on
December 20, 2023. #6939

The personal representative
named below has been appointed
as personal representative of this
estate. Any person having a claim
against the decedent must, before
the time the claim would be
barred by any otherwise
applicable statute of limitations,
present the claim in the manner
as provided in RCW 11.40.070 by
serving on or mailing to the
personal representative or the
personal representative's attorney
at the address stated below a
copy of the claim and filing the
original of the claim with the court
in which the probate proceedings
were commenced. The claim
must be presented within the later
of: (1) Thirty days after the
personal representative served or
mailed the notice to the creditor
as provided under
RCW 11.40.020(1)(c); or
(2) four months after the date of
first publication of the notice. If
the claim is not presented within
this time frame, the claim is
forever barred, except as
otherwise provided in
RCW 11.40.051 and 11.40.060.
This bar is effective as to claims
against both the decedent's
probate and nonprobate assets.
Date of First Publication:
December 6, 2023
Personal Representative:
Amanda Warrington
Attorney for the Personal
Representative: Kyle D. Flick
Address for Mailing or Service:
222 South Mission Street,
Wenatchee, WA 98801
Court of probate proceedings and
cause number:
Douglas County Superior Court,
Cause No. 23-4-0000060-09
DATED this 30th day of
November 2023.
LAW OFFICE OF
KYLE D. FLICK, P.S.
By
KYLE D. FLICK, WSBA #14963
Attorney for Estate
Published in the Leavenworth
Echo/Cashmere Valley Record on
December 6, 13, 20, 2023. #6835

 B3december 20, 2023 • The LeavenworTh echo / cashmere vaLLey record

pills, nearly half a pound of 
meth and multiple weapons. 
Proactively the department is 
working with CAFÉ to help 
address the gang issue.

Council approvals
The Council also 

unanimously approved a 
payment of $3,827 to Pace 
Engineering for additional 
work completed on South 
Dougles Street. Pace billed 
the city $10,997 for additional 
engineering services 
associated with the 1050 
Zone Improvements. At the 
previous meeting, city council 
tabled the issue, requesting 
more information from Pace 
regarding the bill. 

The company provided 
further documentation, 
which indicated that they 
experienced substantial 
cost overruns, and the bill 
represented just half of the 
cost overruns, which they 
believed were legitimate 
costs. According to a letter 
from Pace, the other half 
were due to the company’s 
inefficiencies. The company 
agreed to absorb some of the 
costs to maintain the goodwill 
of their “valued client”. 

At the Dec. 11 meeting, City 
staff and the City Council 
reviewed and discussed 
the additional service’s 
agreement and supporting 
documentation,  and 
determined that the additional 
engineering work on S. 
Division Street was required, 
due to the site conditions being 
different than was expected. 
The Council unanimously 
approved payment for that 
work. Other tasks listed in the 
additional service agreement 
were already included in the 
original contract amount of 
$56,158 which the city had 
previously paid.

The Council also unani
mously approved extending 
the contract with the North 
Central Washington Library 
(NCWL) for use of the building 
at 300 Woodring St. through 
Dec 2024. The city and NCWL 
have initiated discussions 
and are planning to relocate 
the library into the Riverside 
Center. Mayor Fletcher told 
the Council that he hopes 
by the end of next year the 
library will have moved into 
the Riverside Center.

Unanimous approval was 
given to amend the Woodard 
and Curan (W&C) budget. 
W&C manages the city’s water 
and wastewater facilities. 
According to Chris McMahon, 
W&C Area Manager, due 
to inflation rates higher 
than anticipated, spending 
exceeded the estimated 
budget by $188,963.

Adjustments to the city’s 
2023 budget were unanimously 
approved to reflect changes in 
unanticipated revenues and 
expenses.

The Council also unani
mously approved $15,000 ex
tending the city’s “on-call” 
agreement with Perteet, Inc. 
for another year, until Dec 
31, 2024. Perteet will provide 
technical assistance, training 
or other city planning services 
as needed. Croci explained that 
the city has been using Perteet’s 
services for the past few years 
and can just give them a call 
when assistance is needed. Kay 
Jones, City Clerk-Treasurer 
added that the agreement is the 
same as last year’s.

Croci told the Council 
that the city had published 
a “request for Statement of 
Qualifications for surveying 
services” and only one 
agency was submitted by the 
deadline. The Statement of 
Qualifications from Complete 
Design, Inc (CDI). was 
reviewed and an agreement 
with the company was 
unanimously approved. Croci 
told the Council that CDI is 
based in Wenatchee and has 
bought out most of the local 
survey companies. He said 
that two other Statement of 
Qualifications were submitted 
but came in late and were from 
Yakima and Spokane firms.

The City’s request to hire 2-3 
“on-call” seasonal snowplow 
operators was unanimously 
approved by the Council. The 
positions will be at a non-
benefited $25 per hour rate. 
Croci told the Council that he 
would like to see all initial 
plowing completed by the time 
school starts.

Croci announced that 
the city had applied for and 
received a grant from the 
WA State Transportation 
Improvement Board to 
maintain city streets. The 
grant award will be for about 
$220,281 and will cover about 
95% of the estimated cost. 
The Council unanimously 
approved acceptance of the 
grant agreement.

Council Meeting
Continued from page A1

were signed by the governor.”
Hawkins said that in 

addition to those unfinished 
bills there are some potential 
initiatives to the Legislature 
that have not yet been certified 
that may also present major 
issues.

Hawkins serves on three 
committees, Early Learning & 
K12 Education, Transportation, 
and College and Work Force 
Development.

Addressing transportation, 
Hawkins said there are major 
cost escalations on projects 
throughout the state.

“Our own Confluence 
Parkway is probably no 
different,” Hawkins said.

The Confluence Parkway 
Project in North Wenatchee 
will create a new north/south 
route to relieve congestion, 
improve safety and access, and 
add a new evacuation route 
through the city and over the 
Wenatchee River.

Hawkins said revenues from 
the Climate Commitment Act 
(CCA) cap and invest program 
and the capital gains tax, both 
passed in 2021, are greater than 
anticipated. Though operating 
budget revenues from these 
sources are about $200 million 
more than expected, for a $70 
billion operating budget the 
added revenue is helpful but 
not significant.

The CCA cap and invest 
provides quarterly auctions 
for businesses that emit 
greenhouse gases to purchase 
offset credits as an option to 
reduce their carbon emissions.

The capital gains bill 
created a seven percent tax on 
the sale or exchange of long-
term capital assets valued at 
$250,000 or more.

Hawkins said the bulk of the 
state’s revenue comes from 
sales taxes and business and 
opportunity (B&O) taxes.

Rep. Mike Steele
Rep, Steele who serves on 

the House Capital Budget, 
Education, and Rules 
committees, expects as many 
as five public initiatives to 
meet certification.

“I anticipate that we will 
see a number of qualifying 
initiatives – as many as five 
- that will come before the 
Legislature around CCA and 
capital gains,” Steel said. 

Some or all those initiatives 
may appear before voters on 
the next 2024 general election 
ballot.

“If the Legislature decides 
not to take up any of those 
initiatives – which it is sounding 
like based on my conversations 
with the Speaker (Laurie 
Jinkins) who is inclined not to 
take up any of those initiatives 
– they will appear before you 
in November,” Steele said.

An initiative needs 324,516 
valid signatures to qualify for 
legislative consideration. The 
legislature then has three 
options:

1.	Approve the initiative.
2.	Alter the initiative 

and submit both the 
alternative and original to 
the people.	

3.	Take no action and allow 
the initiative to go to 
voters.

Compared to 2023 when no 
initiatives qualified for the 
ballot, 2024 is shaping up to 
be a busy year for them. The 
five initiatives that may meet 
certification would:

•	 Repeal the state’s capital 
gains tax.

•	 Prohibit the state, counties, 
or cities from imposing or 
collecting income taxes.

•	 Remove restrictions on 
police pursuits. 

•	 Repeal the state’s CCA cap 
and invest program.

•	 Allow employees to opt 
out of the state’s long-term 
care program.

Steele explained that if 
voters were to remove state 
funding from capital gains or 
cap and invest,

“The state is left with 
some pretty large and very 

significant budget holes to 
address.”

Steele said that such a 
decrease in the state’s funding 
capabilities would affect many 
projects the commissioners 
view as community priorities.

Rep. Keith Goehner
Among the committees 

Goehner serves on are 
Transportation, Environment 
& Energy, and Local Govern
ment. Along with those com- 
mittee responsibilities Goehner 
said one of his priorities centers 
around public safety and 
enabling police officers do the 
job they are commissioned to do.

“I’ve heard there will be 
legislation dealing with that,” 
said Goehner. “My concern is 
the type of fixes we’ve seen 
coming from Olympia have 
really not been the same 
political philosophy that I 
have.”

Goehner said he hopes some 
of the changes will re-establish 
the actions that give citizens 
back the right to feel safe.

Speaking of his committee 
work on local government 
Goehner said he is concerned 
about the state “putting 
additional responsibilities 
on local governments…and 
making it more difficult for 
local governments to govern 
themselves.”

C o m m e n t i n g  o n 
transportation Goehner 
expressed concern over new 
projects chasing limited dollars 
in the face of cost overruns.

“We need to maintain and 
preserve the infrastructure we 
have before moving on to some 
of the things we don’t have the 
actual funding for,” 

“On the Environment 
Committee there is still a lot 
coming our way as relates 
to total electrification,” said 
Goehner, who has shared 
his concerns with local PUD 
officials.

“We continue to stress…the 
need to ensure that we have 
resource adequacy and route 
reliability,” said Goehner citing 

“the aging infrastructure, the 
tremendous amount of work 
that needs to be done and 
the significant demands that 
continue to come not only here 
but statewide.”

The legislators responded to 
questions from the audience 
including one from Chelan 
PUD Commissioner Carnan 
Bergren concerning the 
chances that a proposed bill for 
statewide low-income energy 
assistance program might pass 
in the upcoming session.

Steele explained that with 
the large number of bills 
competing for passage in a 
short session the most likely 
scenario for the low-income 
assistance bill would be as 
an amendment to a related 
measure.

“In Chelan we already do a 
lot of things for our low-income 
folks…that are probably above 
and beyond what the state 
program will provide,” said 
Bergren, “and at Chelan PUD 
we’d like credit for that.”

Bergren said his concern 
is that Chelan PUD already 
has the lowest utility rates 
for its low-income users and 
any state-mandated program 
would increase those.

“I would agree,” said Rep. 
Steele regarding preference of 
local over state control.

Outgoing Chelan Mayor Bob 
Geddes had a request for all 
three legislators.

“I would appeal to you to ask 
for the last one percent of the 
lodging tax Leavenworth and 
Chelan never took when the 
door was open,” said Geddes. 
“We have a tremendous 
amount of infrastructure for 
our tourism at one percent 
to get to the four percent 
everybody else has to generate 
$400,000 for a couple big 
projects (golf course, city park) 
we got going. I don’t think it’s 
anything unusual to expect the 
equality with every other city 
in the state.”

Mike Maltais: 360-333-8483 or 
michael@ward.media

Tri-Commission
Continued from page A1
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Interview Santa
Imagine that you could 

interview Santa Claus. What 
would you ask him? What do 

you think his answer would be? 
Write one question and make 
up an answer for the question 
as if Santa had answered it.

Interview as a verb means to 
have a conversation between a 
reporter and a person who will 

be the subject of the report.

INTERVIEW

Use the word interview 
today when talking with your 
friends and family members.

The newspaper reporter 
interviewed the mayor, 

asking her many questions.

This week’s word:
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Standards Link: 
Math/Number Sense: Solve 

addition problems using 
money amounts.

Pretend Santa has 
to buy all of his 

Christmas presents 
from the stores 

advertising in your 
newspaper. Help 

him by selecting a 
gift for everyone 

in your class using 
ads in the paper. 

Don’t spend more 
than $500.

               I was a smart, cheerful child. When 
my parents died, I was heartbroken. I cried, 
not out of self-pity, but out of true love. One 
of my tears dropped into the snow and froze to 
make an ice marble. When I held it, it glowed 
and took me to the North Pole. I met the elves
  and they needed my help.
                         After I grew up with them I
                            took on the greatest task of
                             all—delivering presents.
                               The ice marble gave me 
the                          powers I have today.

               I like whole 
milk best, but Mrs. Claus
     put me on a diet so I
      have to drink non-fat.

Standards Link: Reading Comprehension:
    Follow one-step written directions.

               I don’t buy them; Mrs. Claus grows 
them. On Christmas Eve I come back with a 
sleigh full of soil instead of an empty sleigh. 
We grow food in our greenhouse and eat
         fresh veggies and fruit everyday.

Standards Link: Investigation: Identify similarities and differences in 
common objects.

Imagine you are a newspaper 
reporter. What question would 
you ask a Christmas tree and a 
snowman? Write your question, 
then write what you think the 
answer might be.

ANSWER: I’ll have a boo Christmas without you.

   magine you had a chance to interview Santa 
     Claus! What would you ask? What would 
Santa say? Here are some ideas from some 
Kid Scoop readers, who came up with the 
questions and the answers for today’s page.

Standards Link: Reading Comprehension: 
Follow simple written directions.

               No, and I _______ that never __________.

               As long as my heart is __________ and my 
belly is ___________, I reckon I’ll want to be!

Where does each 
of these words 

belong?

INTERVIEW
MARBLE
SANTA
ANSWERS
POUNDING
FRUIT
REFLECTION
CLASS
POLE
MILK
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CHEERFUL
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BELLY
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Standards Link: Letter sequencing. Recognize identical 
words. Skim and scan reading. Recall spelling patterns.

Standards Link: Reading Comprehension: Analysis of media 
communications.

Find five to ten quotes in articles in today’s 
newspaper. On a separate piece of paper, 
write the question you think each quote 
answers.

What’s the question?

Find at least 10 
di�erences between 

Santa and his re�ection.

Find the two 
identical 

fruit trees.

Help Santa �nd his way through the magic 
maze back to the North Pole.

How many 
ice marbles 

can you �nd on 
today’s page?

With hundreds of topics, every 
Kid Scoop  printable activity pack 
features six-to-seven pages of 
high-interest extra learning 
activities for home and 
school! Get your free 
sample today at:


